INTRODUCTION

Carlisle City Council has asked CN Research to carry out a number of focus groups as part of its plan of action for development of Carlisle City Council’s Gender Equality Scheme.

The Gender Equality Duty comes into force in April 2007 and it requires public authorities to promote gender equality and eliminate sex discrimination. Instead of depending on individuals making complaints about sex discrimination, the duty places the legal responsibility on public authorities to demonstrate that they treat men and women fairly. The duty will affect policy making, public services, such as transport, and employment practices such as recruitment and flexible working. 

CN Research consultants attended a working group meeting for the council’s Gender Equality Scheme and worked with relevant officers and managers to arrange four focus groups, and to develop an appropriate discussion schedule.  

It was agreed that CN Research would conduct one male and one female focus group with members of the citizens panel to explore and investigate gender issues related to council services from the perspective of the general public.  CN Research would also conduct one male and one female focus group with council employees to explore and investigate gender issues from a council employee perspective.  

This report focuses on the first two focus groups conducted with members of the citizens panel. 

METHODOLOGY

Two focus groups were recruited from the Council’s citizens panel.  Both groups were held on 12 February 07 at the Carlisle Civic Centre.   16 participants were recruited for both groups.  The groups were split into one male group and one female group.  15 participants turned up and took part in the male group at 5.30pm and 10 participants took part in the female group at 7pm.   Female participants were aged between 25 and 64, and male participants were aged between 18 and 70.  

Participants in each group were asked the same questions (see question frame in Appendix 1). Responses from both groups have been reported under headings  for each key issue or question.   

Participants were encouraged to be open and relaxed during the discussions.  It is important to point out that the views of the individual participants cannot 

be considered as necessarily representative of the wider stakeholder groups, moreover, the research provides insights into the various thoughts, feelings and opinions of these groups.  No attempt was made to discourage participants from giving personal views, indeed the value of focus groups is that they get beneath the superficial responses often given to written questionnaires and shed light on the feelings, priorities and attitudes of the participants.  
In keeping with the promise given to participants, the report avoids making references which could lead to the identification of individual participants.  

Throughout the report direct quotes from male participants appear in blue italics and female quotes appear in green italics.

Summary

Both groups said they did not feel that council services discriminated against their gender, or that there was any overt gender bias, but there were minor gender related issues.  

Participants from both groups initially felt that both genders had exactly the same needs. However, further probing suggested differences in needs, expectations, and perceptions of council services.   

Some male participants felt excluded from mother and toddler groups.  This view was also shared by several female participants.  

Several male participants mentioned difficulties when taking their daughters to public toilets.   Both groups felt there was a shortage of family changing facilities.  

There was an assumption from both groups that women were more vulnerable than men in poorly lit areas.  

Neither group could come up with any examples of gender bias or any related issues for tourist information centres, libraries, arts and museums.  

More than half of the male participants said they felt that sports and leisure facilities were biased towards women.   In contrast, the female group did not feel there was any gender bias in terms of course provision or promotion of leisure facilities.  

There was an assumption amongst most of the male group that men were generally stronger than women and that the weight of full recycling boxes and bins may pose a problem for women.  None of the female participants mentioned any concerns over the weight of recycling boxes or bins.  

Participants from the female group would like to see more information on child support available for men, and more information for women on pensions.  
